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Meeting Minutes
Continental Breakfast provided by DARTEP

Welcome and Introductions:  Joan Smith, DARTEP President, convened the meeting and introduced Steve Barbus, Dean of the College of Education at Saginaw Valley State University and MACTE President.  Steve welcomed everyone to Saginaw Valley and to the joint DARTEP – MACTE meeting.  He encouraged everyone to stay for the MACTE fall meeting, which followed the MACTE-hosted lunch.  

Joan welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced the other DARTEP officers, Hal Dittenber, Treasurer, and Donna Fiebelkorn, Secretary/President-elect.   

Approval of Minutes:  Joan presented the minutes for the April 13, 2007, meeting as posted to the DARTEP listserv.  She explained that there was no attendance listed for the April meeting as the sign-in sheet from the meeting was not available.  A motion to approve the minutes was made, seconded and passed.

Treasurer’s report:  Hal presented the Treasurer’s Report, which had also been sent to the listserv, showing dues received and expenditures as of September 27, 2007.  He explained that he sent a mailing regarding dues payment to all institutions in the spring, which seemed to have had a positive impact, as 90% of the institutions had paid their dues by July.  The timing of the mailing and the increase in dues to $30 per member has had a positive impact on the organization’s financial status, with the current balance standing at $4,724.58.  This will allow for payment of the costs for meals and facilities for the upcoming year.

Hal noted that some institutions still had not paid dues, and that he had forms available for those present today who needed them.

Hal presented the Executive Committee’s decision that the DARTEP associate members from the Michigan Department of Education did not need to pay dues.  This was affirmed by the members present. 

DARTEP Business Discussion

The following meeting days and locations were confirmed for the 2007 – 2008 academic year:

December 7, 2007 – Clinton RESA, St. Johns

February 1, 2008 – Baker College of Flint

April 4, 2008 – location to be determined, meeting to potentially be held in conjunction with the spring MACTE meeting

The Executive Committee also acknowledged the offer made by representatives of Robert Miller College to host a future DARTEP meeting. 

General Announcements and New Business

Jo-Ann Snyder announced that she would be moving back to a faculty role, from her current position of Director of Field Experience at Wayne State University.  Beginning in January, she will be working with transition to teaching grant programs.  She expressed appreciation to the DARTEP membership for the support and networking provided through the listserve and quarterly meetings.  Jo-Ann also introduced Sharon Sellers-Clark, who will be taking over as Director of Field Experience at Wayne State

Jo-Ann stated that copies of the report on options for graduate students who do not complete certification had been placed on the tables at the beginning of the meeting.  She noted that the results were somewhat surprising, with few institutions that offer MAT initial certification having a clear alternative route in place if certification turns out not to be an appropriate goal for the student.  It seems that the dilemma is that it is hard to anticipate when an alternative route might be necessary, and so resolutions are done on a case by case basis.  Jo-Ann asked for any corrections to the report to be sent to her, and they will be added to the report.

Joan Smith expressed appreciation for the length and depth of Jo-Ann’s involvement in DARTEP, and for her role in providing institutional memory as the organization developed and defined itself. 

Student Teacher of the Year.  Joan Smith announced for Tom Kromer that the forms are available electronically for the MATE Student Teacher of the Year competition.  Each institution should print and copy the necessary number of forms, and encourage student teachers and interns to participate.  Questions should be sent to Tom Kromer.

MATE Conference.  The MATE 2007 Fall Conference will be held on October 26 – 27, at the Bay Valley Hotel and Resort.  Student teachers are invited to participate and will received a reduced registration.

DARTEP Listserv:  If individuals, whether or not they are DARTEP members, wish to be members of the DARTEP listserv, they can send an e-mail to Sue Wittick, witticks@Michigan.gov.  Information about the listserv is also available on the DARTEP website, www.dartep.org.   Everyone is reminded to not hit reply to a listserv message, unless one is truly wanting to reply to ‘the world’.  If someone wants to reply to the person who posted the message to the listserv, then that person’s individual e-mail address must be in the To: line of the reply message.  Hal announced that by the December meeting the full roster of DARTEP members will be available, which will include the direct email addresses to be used in sending messages to individual members.   

Organizations Reports

Michigan Association of Colleges of Teacher Education (MACTE) – David Hamilton:  David reported that following the issuance of the teacher preparation institutions report card, deans have met with the state superintendent.  MACTE is continuing to facilitate the involvement of both public and private institutions in efforts to address the state superintendent’s recommendations for improving teacher preparation. 

Association of Independent Colleges and Universities of Michigan (AICUM) – Donna Fiebelkorn:  Members from AICUM institutions will meet briefly at the beginning of the lunch break today.

Professional Standards for Teachers – David Hamilton:  David reported on behalf of Larry Corbett that the group has recently added new members as approved by the state board, and is roughly double its previous size.  Three subgroups have been formed to look at teacher certification, program review, and professional ethics.  The work of the subgroups will include looking at TEAC and NCATE, considering the specialty organizations’ roles, and working with MDE to develop protocols for working with institutions that have been identified as low performing institutions.
Michigan Association of Teacher Education (MATE) – Barb Gorenflo:  As previously noted, upcoming MATE activities include the Fall Conference, October 26 – 27, and the Student Teacher of the Year Competition.

Deans Council – Rod Clarken:   Rod reported that recent Deans Council discussions focused on budget constraints, legislative initiatives, the overall negative environment for teacher education, and the need to defend institutional reputation and finances.  He noted as well the expectation that national accreditation will be required, either through TEAC or NCATE, and the link to the focus of the MACTE afternoon sessions.  

Consortium for Outstanding Achievement in Teaching with Technology (COATT) – Elizabeth Hansen:  Elizabeth, COATT Board member, announced that flyers for the 2008 MACUL Conference are on the tables.  She noted that the organization is involved in trying to obtain funding to continue, and looking at a possible reorganization.  She encouraged people to be involved with COATT so that the organization will be able to continue.  

MDE Update:  Flora Jenkins, Director of Office of Professional Preparation Services, introduced the Department of Education personnel who were present at the meeting:  Frank Ciloski, Catherine Smith, Sue Wittick, Donna Hamilton, Bonnie Rockafellow, Steve Stegink, and Rosheeda Whitthorne.  The update from MDE was sent to the listserv prior to the meeting.  Specific items were highlighted by MDE personnel who also responded to questions raised by meeting participants.  

Performance scores for institutions,  This has been the first time through the process.  It is very important to have clean, correct data submitted in order to have the best data on which to make conclusions.  MDE is implementing some technical clean-ups in how data is recorded and analyzed, for example, the student teacher surveys.  This process provides compliance with Title 2 of the Higher Education Act, and the state board of education has supported it as valuable process.  The report is an opportunity for institutions to look as themselves and to know what they are doing well and where they can improve.  The potential for collaboration across units on campuses could be promoted in order to improve the overall report for the institution.

Special education.  The MDE has been notified by the federal Department of Education that it is not acceptable to use the elementary subject test to determine the highly qualified status of a secondary special education teacher. This is a change in what was considered to be in compliance with NCLB, and MDE will develop a plan for moving forward.  Teachers will have until June 30, 2009, to become highly qualified.

This will affect only those teachers who are in self-contained classrooms at grades 9 – 12, because they are teaching all subjects and therefore need to be highly qualified in each subject that they are teaching.  Alternative routes to being highly qualified include passing the test in each subject with a minor completed, completing a major in each area, or submitting a multi-subject portfolio. Teachers in grades 6 – 8 are okay with passing the elementary subject test in order to be highly qualified.  

It is hard to determine exactly how many will be affected by this, as districts do not report specifically by assignment.  If a secondary special education teacher is facilitating instruction assigned by a teacher of record for a given content area, then this is not an issue.  Also, if a secondary special education teacher is co-teaching with someone who is highly qualified in the subject, then this is not an issue.  Districts will need to look at potentially reassigning teachers.  This may mean that the overall move is towards having all students in regular classrooms, with special education teachers just as support or resource teachers in those classrooms.  When this happens, the secondary special education teacher does not need to be highly qualified in each subject.
Institutions should look at the HOUSSE materials on the MDE website.  The multi-subject portfolio may be the most viable.  Even beginning teachers may be able to use the portfolio process.  Courses that are available through the Teacher-to-Teacher initiative on the US Department of Education website may be able to used to become highly qualified.  Secondary special educators will need to have content majors and/or minors which will have impact for reorganization of programs, such as PATHWAYS at Wayne State.  It is most problematic for those programs that currently do not have content majors or minors.  It was suggested that the December DARTEP meeting include an update from the MDE Special Education staff to talk about this further, as well as the Michigan Merit Examination and Curriculum.

Teacher Prep Policy Study Group recommendations.  The superintendent met with the deans last week, and the state board meeting on Tuesday will have more information about the recommendations.  Key components within the recommendations are national accreditation; formation of a research collaborative in Michigan made up of representatives from institutions; faculty with release time from institutions serving on standing technical advisory committees to look at specific issues, such as raising MTTC scores; and a possible three-tier license system with provisional, professional, advanced levels, which will need close collaboration with K-12 districts to monitor impact and implications for salary scales,  and whether experience and expertise should factor into pay advancement

Catherine Smith and Steve Stegink thanked the institutions for getting the performance score information to them in a timely manner.  Insights and questions from the institutions were helpful in the process of continuing to improve the procedures.  A small users group met with Catherine and Steve in the summer to help that process, and they will be looking to expand discussion with institutions to clarify and communicate what will be necessary for the upcoming year’s submission.  Raising cut scores for tests, that are currently lower than what the panel recommends, will be looked at and information about which tests will be affected will be forthcoming.

A question was raised as to how the survey of supervisors will be used.  Last year, the survey of students had a total possible of 10 points.  In order to keep the overall total for the report the same, those 10 points will be split between the student survey and the supervisors survey.  Low return rate will impact having data actually counted – 69% must be returned.  The bar will be raised for high need subjects with a greater impact on the overall score.  High need can be calculated on additional endorsements or program levels.  For example, special education may be only at the post-certification level.

Bonnie Rockafellow provided a follow up on her email for the update.  There will be a Reading First meeting on October 22 and MDE is still accepting names of those who would be interested in participating as peer reviewers.  All institutions must submit electronic versions of at least one sample syllabus for elementary and one for secondary certification reading courses to support what was submitted for the reading course for professional certification

Steve Stegink announced that MDE is looking for content experts in Russian and Arabic, and Physical or Other Health Impairment to participate in the review of standards in those areas.  Steve also discussed the name change for the MTTC tests that will result from National Evaluation Systems, Inc. having been purchased by the Evaluation Systems group of Pearson.   The NES logo will continue to appear on materials for a while but will transition to a new logo eventually.

Catherine Smith responded to a question about the elementary standards work.  The version that is currently on the web is the June 06 revision, which is still the core of what the revised standards will be.  The only changes since that point have been in social studies with the new GLCEs, and the relative balance across the subjects:  science, language arts, social studies and mathematics.  A revision that includes these changes will be up on the web shortly. 

Frank Ciloski noted that the web-based application system for certification is not being used by many institutions and that all institutions need to start to using it as soon as possible.  He indicated that each institution should have submitted a test case to assure that everyone understands how to use it and that it works for that specific institution, as, in the near future, it will be the only way to submit certification recommendations.

Rosheeda Whitthorne discussed administrative certification, which is still voluntary at this time.  Any individuals who completed an administrative program from 1996 through August 2006, who have not been able to be submitted to the MDE for certification should be submitted now.  These rosters can be submitted by fax to Joanne Gibson.  However, these need to be submitted on an administrator roster form, separate from those used for teacher recommendations.  

There are two possible administrative endorsements, either K – 12 (elementary and secondary) or Central Office.  There are no separate elementary and secondary endorsements.  If it is a renewal for either elementary or secondary, the renewal will read for both levels.   There is not a Chief Business Officer endorsement at this time.  Professional organization will be working on specialty endorsements for the administrative certification.

This option is available for individuals until June 30, 2008.  After that date anyone wanting to apply for an administrative certificate will need to meet the new criteria in place as a result of the new administrative rules which should be confirmed by the end of January, 2008.  These new administrative rules will impact new program standards.  

This has been a topic addressed on the current round of MDE road shows around the state, which has provided opportunities for talking with administrators, ISDs, and organizations about the changes in the administrative rules that have resulted from the changes in the law.  Individuals with questions should contact Rosheeda Whitthorne at 517-241-2200.  More information will be sent from MDE to concerned parties and posted on the MDE website.

Job-Alike Sessions:  Break out rooms were identified for the three groups:  Certification Officers, Student Teacher Directors/Coordinators, and Deans/Department Heads.  Each group was to identify a reporter, who would bring a summary of the discussion back to the large group before breaking for lunch (and the end of the meeting).  

Job-Alike Session Reports:  Due to the short time available for the Job-Alike Sessions leading directly into Lunch, Joan Smith asked that the reporter for each group post the summary of the group’s discussion to the DARTEP listserv.

Meeting Adjourned  12:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Fiebelkorn
DARTEP Secretary

